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Time Commenced 

 
The meeting commenced at 4.00pm. 

 
1. Attendance and Apologies 

 
Attendance 
Cr David Wright Mayor 
Cr Phil Meehan Councillor 
Cr Stephen McCarthy Councillor 
Susan Meehan Ballina Chamber of Commerce & Ballina Retail 

Action Group 
Yvonne Scarrabelotti Ballina CWA 
Ross Pickering Ballina & District Citizens & Ratepayers 

Association 
Andrew Playford Ballina Coast High School & East Ballina Lions 

Club. 
George Young Ballina Lions Club 
Geoff Jacobs Ballina Bears Cricket Club 
David Felsch Ballina Peninsular Residents Association 
Marilyn McIntosh Ballina Evening View Club 
John Bout Summerhill Residents Group 
 
Council Staff in Attendance 
John Truman Group Manager Civil Services 
Samala Heart Waste Education Officer 
Joanne Cordery Secretary - Civil Services Group 
 
Apologies 
Lyn Davidson Ballina CWA 

 
 

 
 

2. Resignations/Changes to Memberships 
 
Geoff Jacobs representing the Ballina Bears Cricket Club was welcomed as a 
new member. 

 
3. Declarations of Interest 

 
There were no declarations of interest.  
 

4. Deputations 
 
Nil  
 

5. Confirmation of the Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
The Minutes of the previous meeting held on 9 July, 2019 were accepted as a 
true and correct record.  
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6. Business Arising from Previous Minutes  
 
Captain Cook Park - Light 
 
The information in the staff report was noted. Yvonne Scarrabelotti thanked 
Council for repairing the light. 
 
Sunken Culvert – Carrs Bridge 
 
The information in the staff report was noted. 
 
Water Leak - Bunnings 
 
The information in the staff report is noted. 
 

7. Presentation 
 
Presentation – Waste Education 
 
Council’s Waste Education Officer, Samala Heart provided an update on 
Council programs to educate residents on waste management and support 
them towards better resource recovery. 
 

8. Presentation 
 
Presentation – Ballina Arterial Roads Strategy 
 
The presentation from Council’s Director Civil Services, John Truman was 
deferred to the November 2019 meeting. 
 

9. General Business 
 
NA 
 
 

10. Review of Ward Committee Membership 
 
The information in the staff report was noted. 
 

11. Council Documents on Exhibition 
 
The list of previously advertised documents was noted by the Committee.  
 

12. Business Without Notice 
 
i) Ballina Coast High School 
 

Andrew Playford advised that the Governor of NSW was visiting the 
School on Thursday. 
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Andrew thanked Council for the 160 trees that were planted at the 
School. 

 
Andrew advised that the students enjoyed the communications 
interviews with Paradise FM. 

 
Andrew also thanked Council for the great work done at the 
Missingham Skatepark. 

 
ii) Kimi Park Issue 
 

George Young advised that rocks had been placed on the steps 
leading to the beach from Kimi Park, preventing access to the beach. 
He asked if Council could investigate.  

 
George also asked whether floodgates could be installed at Kimi Park 
to prevent flooding in that area. 

 
John Truman advised that the trial at Burns Point Ferry Road had 
been successful and he would provide further information on future 
projects in the minutes. 
 
Attached for the information of the Committee are notes provided by 
George Young. 

 
Post Meeting Note 
 
The Council now allocates $53,000 as a recurrent budget for tide 
floodgate installations. The priority for funds for this year and next is 
Skinner Street, plus the construction of our condition assessment and 
asset inspection work. The next priorities are Grant and Moon Streets 
and Council has applied for a grant to assist with the funding of these 
works. 

 
iii) West End Hall 
 

George Young discussed correspondence regarding the closure of the 
West End Hall he had received from Council. Attached for the 
information of the Committee are notes provided by George Young. 
 
Post Meeting Note 
 
Also attached is the recent Council report dealing with this matter. As 
per that report, Council has resolved to proceed with the sale of the 
land following demolition of the building. The sale proceeds will be 
returned to the Community Infrastructure Reserve and it is noted 
Council has assisted the Lions Club establish a new storage facility at 
Council’s depot. 
 
 
 
 



Minutes of the ‘A’ Ward Committee Meeting  
Held 10 September 2019 

In the Committee Rooms, 40 Cherry Street, Ballina 
 

Ballina Shire Council   Page 4 of 15 

 
 

iv) Ballina Cricket Update 
 

Geoff Jacobs thanked Council for the funding towards the Solar Power 
at Fripp Oval. 

 
Geoff also thanked Council’s Open Spaces staff for the work they did 
to remove the old fencing and for Council’s contribution. 

 
v) Ferry Use – Peak Times 
 

David Felsch asked if the Ferry drivers could be instructed to only 
allow one truck per crossing during the peak times in the morning and 
afternoon. 

 
vi) Keppel Street West Ballina 
 

David Felsch asked if when exiting Keppel Street, could both lanes 
have the right turn option, to improve traffic efficiency. 

 
vii) South Ballina Signage 
 

David Felsch asked if a larger sign could be installed for South Ballina 
Beach Road at River Drive as the sign is too small. 

 
viii) Turning Area South Balina 
 

David Felsch asked for Council to reconsider a turn around area at 
South Ballina at the location shown on the attached photo. 

 
John Truman advised that this request had been reported to Council 
previously in response to a Notice of Motion. Council considered the 
feasibility and demand for the proposal and declined to prioritise or 
allocate funds to the project. 

 
ix) South Ballina Beach Solution 
 

David Felsch advised that he had been in discussion with staff at 
Richmond Valley Council and they were prepared to work together 
with Ballina Council staff to find a solution to the issues at South 
Ballina arising from 4wd access to the beach. 
 
David Felsch also mentioned that a stakeholder meeting had been 
held the week prior to this meeting and asked if Council knew what the 
meeting was about. 

 
John Truman confirmed Council was not the land manager for this 
location and therefore Council does not have jurisdiction for policy or 
management of the land. Council does however share the concerns 
and continues to liaise with Government and Richmond Valley 
Council. John agreed to update David if new information was available 
from the referenced meeting. 
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x) Street Naming – Unnamed Lane between Crane & Swift Streets 
 

Yvonne Scarrabelotti advised the Committee that she had received 
correspondence from Council proposing “McQueen Lane as the name 
for this lane. Yvonne gave her support for this name. She thanked 
Council for giving her the opportunity to respond. 

 
Post Meeting Note 

 
The information has been forwarded to Council’s GIS section for 
inclusion with other submissions received. 

 
xi) Update from Ballina Chamber of Commerce 
 

Susan Meehan thanked Council for their contribution of $300.00 
towards the Boomerang Bags Project. She also discussed their project 
to display Christmas lights in River Street between Moon and Cherry 
Streets.The Chamber is also planning a colouring in competition and 
best dressed shop promotion for the Christmas period. 

 
Susan also reported that the Chamber’s Business Awards event was a 
huge success. 

 
The chamber is also looking at having a combined race day event with 
the Jockey club. 

 
xii) Roadworks in River Street 
 

Susan Meehan asked when the roadworks would be finished in front 
for the new Metro Service Station. 

 
John Truman advised that the works were part of the development 
consent to help optimise the turning capacity of Brunswick Street into 
River Street and were fully funded by the development. Staff expect 
the works will be finalised very shortly. 

 
xiii) Tweed Street - Issue 
 

Susan Meehan advised that there was a large lump in the bitumen 
raised in front of a driveway in Tweed Street opposite Horizon Motor 
Homes.  

 
xiv) Footpath Dining 
 

Ross Pickering asked if there was a set distance in front of shops for 
footpath dining as some chairs and tables were further out than others. 

 
John Truman advised that businesses require an approval to operate 
on a footpath and that there were markers installed on the footpath to 
delineate the area they are permitted to operate in. 
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xv) Thank you from Summerhill Residents Group 
 

John Bout thanked Council for the mowing with the sidearm mower 
and advised that the owner of the land opposite had committed to 
keeping their area maintained. 

 
John also thanked Council for the removal of the low bund adjacent to 
the drain as this had lowered the grass height. 

 
xvi) Light on Deadmans Creek Road 
 

John Bout asked about the timing of the light for Deadmans Creek 
Road. 

 
John Truman advised he would add a response to the minutes. 

 
Post Meeting Note 
 
Staff are reviewing the Road Safety Audit prepared to assess this 
proposal. Arrangements for procurement of the light are also well 
advanced. 
 

xvii) Deadmans Creek Road 
 

John Bout asked if Deadmans Creek Road would be closing. 
 
Cr Meehan advised that Deadmans Creek Road will remain open due 
to the flooding issues on Tamarind Drive. John Truman advised RMS 
were preparing a flood report to review the frequent inundation at the 
Tamarind Drive and Ballina Heights Drive intersection. 
 
John Bout also asked if a risk assessment could be done on the 
intersection of Summerhill Crescent and Deadmans Creek Road. He 
would like to see a stop sign installed at this intersection. 
 

xviii) Reside Certification 
 
George Young asked who would undertake the building certification 
for this development. 
 
John Truman advised that it would be privately certified. 

 
xix) CWA Open Day 

 
Yvonne Scarrebelotti commented that the CWA was having an open 
day in December and suggested that this could be an opportunity to 
formally open the work at Captain Cook Park. 
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13. Next Meeting 
 
The next meeting is to be held at 4.00pm on Tuesday 12 November 2019. 
 
 

14. Meeting Close 
 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 5.45pm. 
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